Special Committee on Family Law
1. The Bar’s Special Committee on Family Law (“the Committee”) consists of five members – Jacqueline Leong SC (Chair), Paul Shieh SC, Corinne Remedios, Lisa Remedios, June Wee.

2. The Committee has considered various matters referred to it by the Bar Council during the past year and has advised the Bar Council and made representations on its behalf on several issues as well as making representations to Legco Panels on behalf of the Bar Council.

3. The Committee made representations in February 2005 on behalf of the Bar to the Legco Panel considering the establishment of a pilot scheme on Mediation in legally aided matrimonial cases as part of the Civil Justice Reforms.  The various facets of the scheme were discussed and members of the Panel echoed the Committee’s concerns that the scheme should remain completely voluntary and that the scheme must in no way reduce or impede the normal grant of legal aid for family law litigation.  The representatives of the Legal Aid Department gave the Director’s assurance that the scheme would be implemented only on a purely voluntary basis and that it was not and would not become a conditional threshold before the grant of legal aid for litigation.

4. Members of the United Nations Committee on the Rights of the Child visited Hong Kong in April 2005 to discuss the implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child in Hong Kong as a prelude to the HKSAR’s first report to the full UN Committee in Geneva in September 2005.  A special joint meeting of the Human Rights Forum and the Ethnic Minorities Forum was attended by representatives of this Committee on behalf of the Bar.  The meeting considered several areas of major concern involving children in Hong Kong including CSSA levels in the context of more than 350,000 children living beneath the poverty line in HK, the long wait for public housing given the 7-year residency prerequisite, the exclusion of mainland children from proposed HK legislation against racial discrimination, the difficulties faced by ethnic minority children in education in Hong Kong, the eligibility restrictions on children applying for asylum in Hong Kong, the problems confronting children with special learning disabilities, the difficulties of child defendants in the several stages of the criminal law system including trial, sentencing and places of detention.  Discussions covered the exclusion of the Convention on the Rights of the Child from domestic legislation in Hong Kong.

5. The Committee made representations on behalf of the Bar Council to the Legco Bills Committee in July 2005 on the Marriage (Introduction of Civil Celebrants of Marriages and General Amendments) Bill leading to proposed amendments to the Marriage Ordinance. The provisions were to allow more flexible means to be available to provide marriage services and to extend the range of persons permitted to perform marriages and the venues where the same could be performed.  The pool of celebrants was to be expanded to include solicitors and notaries public.  The measures were generally welcomed and supported by this Committee.

6. The Committee also considered on behalf of the Bar Council in November 2005 proposals on subsidiary legislation, rules and procedures to implement amendments to the Adoption Ordinance upon which the Committee had previously advised the Bar Council.
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